Draft Minutes: Academic Senate Standing Committee on Internationalization

Friday, 14 March 2008
Present:  Beaver, Goodrich, Mowafy, Orf, Siles (at 3:55), Yang.  Excused: Ferrarini, Mihalopoulos, Ball.  Absent: Sanford.  Guest: Mitchell Klett.
Mowafy called the meeting to order at 3:10 p.m. without a quorum.
Chair’s report:  Mowafy and Provost Koch have been corresponding about the proposed Department Head questionnaire; to help keep the Provost in the loop o our activities, it was suggested that we regularly copy her with our minutes, once they are approved.

Secretary’s report:  Goodrich and Siles attended the 3rd Annual IIE (Institute of International Education) Best Practices Conference in New York on March 13.  Goodrich gave an overview of the conference, which is organized by the nonprofit organization that that oversees USA programs such as the Fulbright Fellowships (see www.iie.org); these programs are administered for the US Department of State at a headquarters across the street from the United Nations.  NMU has recently become a member, and we attended a networking dinner the night before the conference to get to know some of the others.
The conference was attended by a cross-section of faculty, administrators, and civil servants and featured panels describing award-winning programs for study abroad and international educational linkages, with keynote addresses by the President of Spelman College in Atlanta, which sends most of its young black female students abroad with a variety of tuition assistance strategies, and the Deputy Assistant Secretary of Academic programs for the Department of State, who described current and projected Department policies for supporting study abroad.  One of the panels was devoted specifically to linkages with China.  A brief summary of information gleaned from the conference follows:

· There are well-proven strategies and protocols for developing, implementing, assessing and improving study-abroad programs: see www.iie.org for links.

· Students can be encouraged to study abroad by inventive support programs and a message from the first freshman orientation on that they are expected to take advantage of the opportunity, and the advantages of doing so.
· Direct faculty connections and initiative, following a clear and coordinated university policy that faculty have acceded to, are still the most effective way to develop international programs;  and sometimes, faculty and institutions just have to stick out their necks and make gambles.

· Current USA programs are increasingly short-term experiences because they are easier to organize, fit individual faculty and program needs, have a lower cost attractive to students, and provide a less-intimidating way for students to go abroad.  However, foreign institutions surveyed by the IIE indicate that they are more interested in establishing partnerships for semester, year-long, and shared degree program experiences.  Therefore, institutions should not put all their study abroad eggs in just one basket, but selectively support strategies that are in the best long-term interests of themselves and their partners.

· Ongoing State Department policy has been to encourage projects that engage Muslim societies, especially with a non-political, service orientation.  There is now a gradual transition to a new phase which continues these efforts, while devoting increasing attention to Latin America.  For both regions, the strong emphasis is on creating opportunities for previously disadvantaged and impoverished populations – those who do not have access to elite schooling.  Even the current Republican administration is behind these efforts (apologies to anyone who might be offended here).  Although current trends favor extending or giving open visas to foreign students, State believes it is critical that such students not stay in developed nations, but return home to sustain a free flow of human resources and talent world-wide in order to avoid perpetuating the have/have not conditions that lie behind global conflicts.  These represent clear grant funding opportunities for NMU.
· Foreign nations offer programs that complement US opportunities: for example, the German Academic Exchange Service (DAAD) is currently encouraging science and technology students to spend paid summer internships working in German labs alongside German Students: knowledge of German is not required.  They are also initiating a journalism internship program for students fluent in German to work at German publications.  Japan has a similar technology/science program.
· According to the Assistant Director of Fulbright Visiting Scholar program, it is being underutilized by US institutions and most proposals are currently being funded:  Northern can have many more such visitors as Master Han if it wishes, especially if the visit serves underprivileged populations or underfunded fields of study.  This is a good way for institutions to begin building international networks of scholarly contacts that can continue to be used for institutional interchanges, too.
· Maria Bettua, Assistant Director of the Fulbright Scholar programs for US scholars, agreed to come to NMU to give a faculty workshop in September 2008.  Arlene Jackson, Director of International Education, American Association of State Colleges and Universities (who knows our Provost), also agreed to visit NMU in September.
Siles returned from a meeting with the president and provost, during which he reported on the conference.  

With Mitchell Klett, Chair of the Liberal Studies Committee, we discussed Rayhorn’s concern that current transcript and transfer credit evaluation at NMU does not adequately address the preparation of students coming to NMU, particularly in regard to the World Cultures requirement.  Klett observed that the whole matter of Liberal Studies is currently being studied and redefined by his committee with faculty input.  He also stated that his committee does not desire any barrier to internationalization from a liberal studies perspective, and that there is no reason why we cannot offer more liberal studies courses in international and study-abroad contexts, provided the course approval process (which has been streamlined) is followed.  One of the models under consideration even includes a requirement of internationalized coursework or study abroad.
We adjourned shortly before 5 p.m.

Submitted by Peter Goodrich, COI Secretary
